
 

 

SECOND DAY 

ANNUAL SESSION 

November 22, 2022 

 

The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m. by Chairman of the Board, Lawrence Dolhof. 

 

 Roll Call:  All Legislators were present, except Legislator Moser and there were 30 other 

persons present.  Legislator Moser entered the meeting at 5:06 p.m. 

 

 Chairman Dolhof asked Legislator Hathway for the Invocation, followed by the Pledge of 

Allegiance to the Flag. 

 

 Chairman Dolhof opened the public hearing on the 2023 Tentative Lewis County Budget 

at 5:02 p.m. 

 

 Mr. Jonathan Miller, President of the Lewis County Historical Society spoke about the 

Historical Society’s request for an additional $15,000.00 in the 2023 County Budget.  He 

explained how he had spent most of his adult life outside of Lewis County but is glad to be back 

and introduced his board members, Arlene Hall, Bob Meekins, Jake Steria, Cole Mullin, Mary 

Kelly, Kay Young, Peter Hayes, and Deb Bernard, with most of them in attendance because they 

feel strongly about the mission of the Historical Society and for support of the request.  Mr. 

Miller stated that he had reached out to most every legislator and thanked them for taking the 

time to wade through the materials he had emailed out.   

 

The request of the additional $15,000.00 is for operational expenses as most all of the 

grants they receive are project related or restricted funding.  In this day and age, it is almost 

impossible to function completely as a volunteer organization.  Everything that the Historical 

Society is doing is for Lewis County.  The research center that is being operated out of the 

Historical Society has people coming from all over to research information.  This year the 

Historical Society was officially requested to the Historian for the county and is excited and 

anxious about fulfilling this role, however they need more funding in order to adequately meet 

this need.  Mr. Miller concluded with thanking the board for their past support and asked for 

their support of the request for an additional $15,000.00.  

 

 Legislator Chartrand questioned if the Historical Society would be hosting the Christmas 

Tree event this year as he and his wife always enjoyed it, Mr. Miller replied that due to lingering 

concerns with Covid-19 they wouldn’t be, but people are able to still stop by and enjoy the trains 

and purchase a decorated tree. 

 

 Eileen Mathys, Croghan Free Librarian and representative of the North Country Library 

System thanked the board for their continued support.  She explained that when most people 

think of a library, they think of a room full of books and the need to be quiet, but libraries are 

vibrant multifaceted places.  They offer crafts, arts, and many other educational programs.  Their 

space can be used for meetings, tech access, tech help among many other things.  She went on to 

explain that there are other activities that are held there like game nights and story walks, just 



 

 

proving that a library is no longer just a quiet room of books.  She concluded by thanking the 

board for their continued support. 

 

 Ms. Kelly Kuntz, Cornell Cooperative Extension, thanked the legislators for their 

continued support of the Parent Education Program which she handles and has expanded, and for 

all the support on behalf of all the programs and operations of the Lewis County Cornell 

Cooperative Extension. 

 

 Chairman Dolhof declared the November 1, 2022 meeting minutes approved by general 

consent. 

 

REPORT OF THE FINANCE AND RULES COMMITTEE: 

 

 The Finance and Rules Committee had met and recommended to waive the rules to allow 

action on late resolutions. 

        Signed by: Thomas Osborne 

Phil Hathway  

          Jeffrey Nellenback 

Jessica Moser 

Dated: November 22, 2022       Joshua Leviker 

 

Legislator Virkler moved to waive the rules, seconded by Legislator Leviker and carried. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING/PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

 

 Legislator Hathway spoke about the Tug Hill event in Diana, quoting Town Supervisor 

Zach Smith as saying, “we got a year’s worth of snow in 24 hours.”  The situation was very 

serious and required a serious response, and that is what they got!  Immediately the Harrisville 

Fire Department and Rescue Squad were on the scene responding to many accidents and 

incidents throughout the town.  They helped open doors to houses where people had been 

stranded for three days.  Legislator Phil gave deep appreciation and gratitude to the Town of 

Diana Highway Department; Town of Diana Highway Superintendent, Chuck Langs; Town of 

Diana supervisor, Zach Smith; Town of Pitcarin Highway Department; Lewis County Highway 

Department; Lewis County Emergency Management Director, Bob Mackenzie; Lewis County 

Manager, Ryan Piche, who was on the situation right from the start coordinating County 

response; Lewis County Search & Rescue; Town of West Turin; Town of Martinsburg; Town of 

Croghan; NY State Police; NYS DEC; Lewis County Sheriff; Lewis County Corrections; NYS 

Forest Rangers; Star Lake Fire & Rescue; Long Pond Snowmobile Club; and all the unheralded 

citizens who assisted, and in many cases neighbors helping neighbors. 

 

 He went on to explain that it wasn’t just clearing the roads.  It was the many hours and 

miles doing wellness checks.  On Lake Bonaparte there are many private roads and hunting 

camps that are secluded and occupied this time of year.  One camp was 6 miles in the woods that 

had hunters stranded and a local trucking company and logging business helped to get them out.  

This event proves that when people work together good things happen, and it’s also a great 

example of character of the people in his little part of the North country.  Legislator Hathway 



 

 

concluded by stating “Regarding the hunting camps, a lot of the pick-ups are still there and so are 

the deer.”   

 

 Mr. Scott Doyle, Supervisor for the Town of Denmark stated that he has received many 

calls from his constituents, all of which have been in opposition to the Rails to Trails project.  He 

appreciates all the work that goes into this type of project and his Town board has not taken a 

position on the topic yet.  Most of the concerns from residents were concerning the possibility of 

the trails being motorized and open for ATV’s and snowmobiles.  Until there is more 

clarification on what each section of trail will be used for, he feels that he needs to be in support 

of his constituents.  

 

 Mrs. Rebecca Gilbert, Town of New Bremen, stated that she was in support of the Rails 

to Trails project and felt that even though there is negativity out there against it, there are many 

people who support it.  She has kids ranging in age from 14 down to 1 and it is very dangerous to 

go for a walk on the side of the road.  This trail system would make a huge difference for young 

families to be able to walk and bike with their children in a safe place.  She encouraged the 

Board to move forward in this project. 

 

 Mr. Calvin Company, Town of Croghan, stated that he is a big supporter of the Rails to 

Trails initiative.  He explained that he has lived in other parts of the country and enjoyed biking 

on converted rail corridors into safe trails.  He does encourage the trails to be non-motorized for 

a safer experience, but to have 30 miles of trails for walking, hiking, and biking would be great.  

The bike club that he is currently part of as well as other organizations could hold events that 

would bring in money to the county and be such a huge benefit to student runners and the elderly 

to have a safe place to run and walk. 

 

 Mr. Al Scouten, Village of Port Leyden, stated that he is not in favor of the Rails to Trails 

project and questioned whether the legislators even reached out to their constituents to see what 

they have to say on the subject.  He felt that the “polls” that were used to determine interest in 

this project aren’t reliable or accurate.  In 2012 and 2013, the Village of Port Leyden looked into 

replacing all sidewalk infrastructure and at that time the price tag was about $1 million dollars.  

The Village sent out a mailing to each resident with the information and cost and asked them to 

respond with a simple yes or no if the project should move forward, most answered no.  The 

county should use this extra funding to help the Villages and Hamlets in the county repair and 

replace all the sidewalks so that residents have a safe place to walk and jog.  He concluded by 

stating that he isn’t in favor with spending this much money on the Rails to Trails project and 

that legislators should be representing the taxpayers. 

 

 Mr. Michael Young, Village of Lowville, stated that he has been a lifelong resident in the 

county.  Many know that he has dedicated his heart and soul to improve the quality of life for all 

who call Lewis County home.  Twenty years ago, he thought the proposal to convert existing 

railroad beds and tracks to public recreational multi-use trails, both motorized and non-

motorized, was a good idea.  And he still does! 

 

 He feels the neglected corridors, left as is, will continue to erode and leave a scar on the 

environment and the natural beauty of our home.  “It’s not the look we need if we want to attract 



 

 

families and young professional, new and expanding businesses, and provide a wide variety of 

outdoor recreational opportunities for everyone; including those who live here and those who 

come to visit.  As our county representatives, you are entrusted to maintain fiscal responsibility, 

improve services, and seek opportunities to enhance our quality of life, not only today, but in the 

years to come.  The Rails to Trails plan will do that, it’s roughly a 30-mile journey to an 

improved future with each section being developed independently to meet the needs of each 

particular community” said Mr. Young. 

 

 He voiced his frustration by some opposing the rails to trails plan, citing a media report, 

that certain individuals of this group have refused to share information from our county officials 

with others in their own group.  The county leaders have expressed their willingness to listen and 

have admitted to not having all the answers yet, and in the spirit of transparency have offered to 

meet with those on both sides of the issue. “All across the county, communities have and 

continue to take deteriorating and abandoned rail lines and find new uses for them.  If we won’t 

invest in our collective future, who will, it’s time to see down these tired, worn-out tracks and 

realize the opportunities available to improve our communities for years to come” said Mr. 

Young.    

 

 Chairman Dolhof closed the public hearing on the 2023 Tentative Lewis County Budget 

with no other comments at 5:36 p.m.  

 

PRESENTATION OF COMMUNICATIONS AND NOTICES: 

 

A letter was received from Martie McDowell thanking the Board for holding the 

November 9th meeting on Rails to Trails and stated her support for a trail running from the 

fairgrounds to Castorland for hikers, cyclists, and skiers. 

 

An email was received from Brenda Painter in support for the Rails to Trails project 

citing the much-needed economic boost to our economies during the winter and the opportunities 

for other money generating events utilizing the trails. 

 

An email was received from Titus Zehr in opposition of purchasing the rail corridors 

citing the price of $2.5 million, that very few people will use it, and that it will not bring in any 

businesses to the county.  He went on to suggest using the money to give taxpayers a sales tax 

break, adding a couple new deputies to the Sheriff’s office, and giving back to the fire 

departments who do more in the community than anyone. 

 

An email was received from Calvin Company in support of the Rails to Trails citing that 

he has ridden several rail trails in other parts of the US and strongly believes this is an amazing 

opportunity for Lewis County to have a safe space for walking, running, and cycling. 

 

RESOLUTIONS:  

 

 

 

 





























































 

 

OTHER BUSINESS: 

 

Chairman Dolhof, at the request of Treasurer, Eric Virkler, stated that resolution 276-2022 

“Resolution Authorizing Purchase of Real Property (Certain Rail Line Corridors) From Genesee 

Valley Transportation Co., Inc.” was adopted as part of the slate earlier in the meeting. 

 

At 5:44 p.m. with no other business to come before the board Legislator Hathway made a 

motion to adjourn, seconded by Legislator Osborne, and carried. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


